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RISK FACTORS
The Portfolio invests in exchange-traded funds

(“ETFs”), exchange-traded products (“ETPs”), domestic
and foreign stocks, real estate investment trusts
(“REITs”) and master limited partnerships (“MLPs”). As
such, an investment in Units of the Portfolio should be
made with an understanding of the risks of investing in
these types of securities. 

An exclusion has been claimed for the Portfolio from
the definition of the term “commodity pool operator”
under the Commodity Exchange Act (“CEA”) and,
therefore, your Portfolio is not subject to registration as
a commodity pool operator under the CEA.

ETFs. The ETFs in your Portfolio are primarily
passively-managed index funds that seek to replicate
the performance or composition of a recognized
securities index. Securities exchanges list ETF shares
for trading, which allows investors to purchase and sell
individual ETF shares among themselves at market
prices throughout the day. Shares of ETFs may trade at
a discount from their net asset value in the secondary
market. This risk is separate and distinct from the risk
that the net asset value of fund shares may decrease.
The amount of such discount from net asset value is
subject to change from time to time in response to
various factors. ETFs are subject to various risks,
including management’s ability to meet the fund’s
investment objective, and to manage the fund portfolio
when the underlying securities are redeemed or sold,
during periods of market turmoil and as investors’
perceptions regarding funds or their underlying
investments change. The Portfolio and the underlying
ETFs have operating expenses. You will bear not only
your share of the Portfolio’s expenses, but also the
expenses of the underlying funds. By investing in other
funds, the Portfolio incurs greater expenses than you
would incur if you invested directly in such funds.

ETFs may use leveraging in their portfol ios.
Leveraging can be expected to cause increased price
volatility for those fund’s shares, and as a result,
increased volatility for the price of the Units of the
Portfolio. There can be no assurance that a leveraging
strategy will be successful during any period in which it
is employed. 

In l imited cases certain ETFs may employ an
investment strategy which includes investments in
derivatives such as forward contracts, options, futures
contracts, options on futures contracts and swap
agreements or intricate derivative-like features, including
reverse convertibles, steepener notes, reference point
investments and knockout/knock-in features. These
strategies may utilize multiple features that affect
investment returns differently under various scenarios.
Derivatives may be purchased on establ ished
exchanges or through privately negotiated transactions.
Derivatives can be volatile and involve various types and
degrees of risk, depending upon the characteristics of
the part icular derivative. Derivatives may entai l
investment exposures that are greater than their cost
would suggest, meaning that a small investment in
derivatives could have a large potential impact on
performance. The market for many derivatives is, or
suddenly can become, illiquid. Changes in liquidity may
result in significant, rapid and unpredictable changes in
the prices for derivatives. Structured notes and other
related instruments carry risks similar to those of more
traditional derivatives such as futures, forward and
option contracts. Structured instruments may entail a
greater degree of market risk and volatility than other
types of debt obligations. There can be no assurance
that a derivative based strategy will be successful
during any period in which it is employed.

Price Volatility. Because the Portfolio and the
ETFs in the Portfolio directly or indirectly invest in
stocks, you should understand the risks of investing in
stocks before purchasing Units. These risks include the
risk that the financial condition of the company or the
general condition of the stock market may worsen and
the value of the stocks (and therefore Units) will fall.
Stocks are especially susceptible to general stock
market movements. The value of stocks often rises or
falls rapidly and unpredictably as market confidence
and perceptions of companies change. These
perceptions are based on factors including expectations
regarding government economic policies, inflation,
interest rates, economic expansion or contraction,
political climates and economic or banking crises. The
value of Units will fluctuate with the value of the



securities in the Portfolio and the underlying stocks in
the ETFs in the Portfolio and may be more or less than
the price you originally paid for your Units. As with any
investment, we cannot guarantee that the performance
of the Portfolio will be positive over any period of time.
Because the Portfolio is unmanaged, the Trustee will
not sell securities in response to market fluctuations as
is common in managed investments. 

Dividends. Stocks represent ownership interests in
a company and are not obligations of the company.
Common stockholders have a right to receive payments
from the company that is subordinate to the rights of
creditors, bondholders or preferred stockholders of the
company. This means that common stockholders have
a right to receive dividends only if a company’s board of
directors declares a dividend and the company has
provided for payment of all of its creditors, bondholders
and preferred stockholders. If a company issues
additional debt securities or preferred stock, the owners
of these securit ies wil l have a claim against the
company’s assets before common stockholders if the
company declares bankruptcy or liquidates its assets
even though the common stock was issued first. As a
result, the company may be less willing or able to
declare or pay dividends on its common stock.

Foreign Issuers. Since certain of the securities
held by the Portfolio and certain of the ETFs in the
Portfolio are issued by foreign issuers, an investment in
the Portfolio involves certain investment risks that are
different in some respects from an investment in a
portfolio which invests entirely in the securities of
domestic issuers. These investment risks include future
political or governmental restrictions which might
adversely affect the payment or receipt of payment of
dividends on the relevant securities, the possibility that
the financial condition of the issuers of the securities
may become impaired or that the general condition of
the relevant stock market may worsen (both of which
would contribute directly to a decrease in the value of
the securities and thus in the value of the Units), the
limited liquidity and relatively small market capitalization
of the relevant securities market, expropriation or
confiscatory taxation, economic uncertainties and
foreign currency devaluations and fluctuations. In

addition, for foreign issuers that are not subject to the
reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act
of 1934, there may be less publicly available information
than is available from a domestic issuer. In addition,
foreign issuers are not necessarily subject to uniform
accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards,
practices and requirements comparable to those
applicable to domestic issuers. The securities of many
foreign issuers are less liquid and their prices more
volatile than securities of comparable domestic issuers.
In addition, fixed brokerage commissions and other
transaction costs in foreign securities markets are
generally higher than in the United States and there is
generally less government supervision and regulation of
exchanges, brokers and issuers in foreign countries
than there is in the United States. 

Securities issued by non-U.S. issuers generally pay
income in foreign currencies and principally trade in
foreign currencies. Therefore, there is a risk that the
U.S. dollar value of these securities will vary with
fluctuations in the U.S. dollar foreign exchange rates for
the various securities. 

There can be no assurance that exchange control
regulations might not be adopted in the future which
might adversely affect payment to the ETF or the
Portfolio. The adoption of exchange control regulations
and other legal restrictions could have an adverse
impact on the marketability of international securities in
the Portfolio. In addition, restrictions on the settlement
of transactions on either the purchase or sale side, or
both, could cause delays or increase the costs
associated with the purchase and sale of the foreign
Securities and correspondingly could affect the price of
the Units. 

Investors should be aware that it may not be
possible to buy all securities at the same time because
of the unavailability of any security, and restrictions
relating to the purchase of a security by reason of the
federal securities laws or otherwise. 

Foreign securities generally have not been registered
under the Securities Act of 1933 and may not be
exempt from the registration requirements of such Act.
Sales of non-exempt securities by a ETF in the United
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States securit ies markets are subject to severe
restrictions and may not be practicable. Accordingly,
sales of these securities by a ETF will generally be
effected only in foreign securities markets. Investors
should realize that the securities in the ETF might be
traded in foreign countries where the securities markets
are not as developed or efficient and may not be as
liquid as those in the United States. The value of the
securities will be adversely affected if trading markets
for the securities are limited or absent. 

Foreign Currencies. The Portfolio may also
involve the risk that fluctuations in exchange rates
between the U.S. dollar and foreign currencies may
negatively affect the value of the stocks in certain ETFs
in the Portfolio. For example, if a foreign stock rose 10%
in price but the U.S. dollar gained 5% against the
related foreign currency, a U.S. investor’s return would
be reduced to about 5%. This is because the foreign
currency would “buy” fewer dollars or, conversely, a
dollar would buy more of the foreign currency. Many
foreign currencies have fluctuated widely against the
U.S. dollar for a variety of reasons such as supply and
demand of the currency, investor perceptions of world
or country economies, political instability, currency
speculation by institutional investors, changes in
government policies, buying and selling of currencies by
central banks of countries, trade balances and changes
in interest rates. The Portfolio’s foreign currency
transactions will be conducted with foreign exchange
dealers acting as principals on a spot (i.e., cash) buying
basis. These dealers realize a profit based on the
difference between the price at which they buy the
currency (bid price) and the price at which they sell the
currency (offer price). The Trustee will estimate the
currency exchange rates based on current activity in the
related currency exchange markets, however, due to
the volatility of the markets and other factors, the
estimated rates may not be indicative of the rate the
Portfolio might obtain had the Trustee sold the currency
in the market at that time.

High-Yield Securities. An investment in Units of
the Portfolio should be made with an understanding of
the risks that an investment in “high-yield, high-risk”
debt obligations or “junk” obligations may entail,

including increased credit risks and the risk that the
value of the Units wil l  decl ine, and may decline
precipitously, with increases in interest rates. In recent
years there have been wide fluctuations in interest rates
and thus in the value of debt obligations generally.
Certain of the securities included in the ETFs in the
Portfolio may be subject to greater market fluctuations
and risk of loss of income and principal than are
investments in lower-yielding, higher-rated securities,
and their value may decline precipitously because of
increases in interest rates, not only because the
increases in rates generally decrease values, but also
because increased rates may indicate a slowdown in
the economy and a decrease in the value of assets
generally that may adversely affect the credit of issuers
of high-yield, high-risk securities resulting in a higher
incidence of defaults among high-yield, high-risk
securit ies. A slowdown in the economy, or a
development adversely affecting an issuer’s
creditworthiness, may result in the issuer being unable
to maintain earnings or sell assets at the rate and at the
prices, respectively, that are required to produce
sufficient cash flow to meet its interest and principal
requirements. For an issuer that has outstanding both
senior commercial bank debt and subordinated
high-yield, high-risk securities, an increase in interest
rates will increase that issuer’s interest expense insofar
as the interest rate on the bank debt is fluctuating.
However, many leveraged issuers enter into interest rate
protection agreements to fix or cap the interest rate on
a large portion of their bank debt. This reduces
exposure to increasing rates, but reduces the benefit to
the issuer of declining rates. The sponsor cannot
predict future economic policies or their consequences
or, therefore, the course or extent of any similar market
fluctuations in the future. 

“High-yield” or “junk” securities, the generic names
for securities rated below BBB- by Standard & Poor’s,
or below Baa3 by Moody’s, are frequently issued by
corporations in the growth stage of their development,
by establ ished companies whose operations or
industries are depressed or by highly leveraged
companies purchased in leveraged buyout transactions.
The market for high-yield securities is very specialized
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and investors in it have been predominantly financial
institutions. High-yield securities are generally not listed
on a national securities exchange. Trading of high-yield
securit ies, therefore, takes place primari ly in
over-the-counter markets that consist of groups of
dealer firms that are typically major securities firms.
Because the high-yield security market is a dealer
market, rather than an auction market, no single
obtainable price for a given security prevails at any
given time. Prices are determined by negotiation
between traders. The existence of a liquid trading
market for the securities may depend on whether
dealers will make a market in the securities. There can
be no assurance that a market will be made for any of
the securities, that any market for the securities will be
maintained or of the liquidity of the securities in any
markets made. Not all dealers maintain markets in all
high-yield securities. Therefore, since there are fewer
traders in these securities than there are in “investment
grade” securities, the bid-offer spread is usually greater
for high-yield securities than it is for investment grade
securities. The price at which the securities may be sold
and the value of the Portfolio will be adversely affected if
trading markets for the securities are limited or absent.
If the rate of redemptions is great, the value of the
Portfolio may decline to a level that requires liquidation. 

Lower-rated securities tend to offer higher yields
than higher-rated securities with the same maturities
because the creditworthiness of the issuers of
lower-rated securities may not be as strong as that of
other issuers. Moreover, if a security is recharacterized
as equity by the Internal Revenue Service (“IRS”) for
federal income tax purposes, the issuer’s interest
deduction with respect to the security wi l l  be
disallowed and this disallowance may adversely affect
the issuer’s credit rating. Because investors generally
perceive that there are greater risks associated with the
lower-rated securities in the ETFs in the Portfolio, the
yields and prices of these securities tend to fluctuate
more than higher-rated securities with changes in the
perceived quality of the credit of their issuers. In
addition, the market value of high-yield, high-risk
securities may fluctuate more than the market value of
higher-rated securities since these securities tend to

reflect short-term credit development to a greater
extent than higher-rated securit ies. Lower-rated
securities generally involve greater risks of loss of
income and principal than higher-rated securities.
Issuers of lower-rated securities may possess fewer
creditworthiness characteristics than issuers of higher-
rated securities and, especially in the case of issuers
whose obligations or credit standing have recently
been downgraded, may be subject to claims by
debtholders, owners of property leased to the issuer or
others which, if sustained, would make it more difficult
for the issuers to meet their payment obligations. High-
yield, high-risk securities are also affected by variables
such as interest rates, inflation rates and real growth in
the economy. Therefore, investors should consider
carefully the relative risks associated with investment in
securities that carry lower ratings. 

The value of the shares of the ETFs reflects the value
of the portfolio securities, including the value (if any) of
securities in default. Should the issuer of any security
default in the payment of principal or interest, the ETFs
in the Portfolio may incur additional expenses seeking
payment on the defaulted security. Because amounts (if
any) recovered by the ETFs in payment under the
defaulted security may not be reflected in the value of
the ETF shares until actually received by the ETFs, and
depending upon when a Unitholder purchases or sells
his or her Units, it is possible that a Unitholder would
bear a portion of the cost of recovery without receiving
any portion of the payment recovered. 

High-yield, high-risk securit ies are general ly
subordinated obligations. The payment of principal (and
premium, if any), interest and sinking ETF requirements
with respect to subordinated obligations of an issuer is
subordinated in right of payment to the payment of
senior obligations of the issuer. Senior obligations
generally include most, if not all, significant debt
obligations of an issuer, whether existing at the time of
issuance of subordinated debt or created thereafter.
Upon any distribution of the assets of an issuer with
subordinated obligations upon dissolution, total or
partial l iquidation or reorganization of or similar
proceeding relating to the issuer, the holders of senior
indebtedness will be entitled to receive payment in full
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before holders of subordinated indebtedness will be
entitled to receive any payment. Moreover, generally no
payment with respect to subordinated indebtedness
may be made while there exists a default with respect
to any senior indebtedness. Thus, in the event of
insolvency, holders of senior indebtedness of an issuer
generally will recover more, ratably, than holders of
subordinated indebtedness of that issuer. 

Obligations that are rated lower than “BBB-” by
Standard & Poor’s, or “Baa3” by Moody’s, respectively,
should be considered speculative as such ratings
indicate a quality of less than investment grade.
Investors should carefully review the objective of the
Portfolio and consider their ability to assume the risks
involved before making an investment in the Portfolio.

Senior Loans. Certain of the ETFs held by your
Portfolio may invest in senior loans issued by banks,
other f inancial institutions, and other issuers to
corporations, partnerships, limited liability companies
and other entities to finance leveraged buyouts,
recapital izat ions, mergers, acquisit ions, stock
repurchases, debt refinancings and, to a lesser extent,
for general operating and other purposes. Senior loans
in which the ETFs invest:

• generally are of below investment grade credit
quality;

• may be unrated at the time of investment;

• generally are not registered with the Securities and
Exchange Commission or any state securities
commission; and

• general ly are not l isted on any securit ies
exchange.

An investment by ETFs in senior loans involves risk
that the borrowers under senior loans may default on
their obligations to pay principal or interest when due.
Although senior loans may be secured by specific
collateral, there can be no assurance that liquidation of
collateral would satisfy the borrower’s obligation in the
event of non-payment or that such collateral could be
readily liquidated. Senior loans are typically structured
as floating rate instruments in which the interest rate
payable on the obligation fluctuates with interest rate

changes. As a result, the yield on ETFs investing in
senior loans will generally decline in a falling interest rate
environment and increase in a rising interest rate
environment.

The amount of public information available on senior
loans generally will be less extensive than that available
for other types of assets. No reliable, active trading
market currently exists for many senior loans, although
a secondary market for certain senior loans has
developed over the past several years. Senior loans are
thus relatively illiquid. Liquidity relates to the ability of
ETF to sell an investment in a timely manner at a price
approximately equal to its value on the ETF’s books.
The illiquidity of senior loans may impair an ETFs ability
to realize the full value of its assets in the event of a
voluntary or involuntary liquidation of such assets.
Because of the lack of an active trading market, illiquid
securities are also difficult to value and prices provided
by external pricing services may not reflect the true
value of the securities. However, many senior loans are
of a large principal amount and are held by a large
number of financial institutions. To the extent that a
secondary market does exist for certain senior loans,
the market may be subject to irregular trading activity,
wide bid/ask spreads and extended trade settlement
periods. The market for senior loans could be disrupted
in the event of an economic downturn or a substantial
increase or decrease in interest rates. This could result
in increased volatility in the market and in a Portfolio’s
net asset value.

If legislation or state or federal regulators impose
additional requirements or restrictions on the ability of
financial institutions to make loans that are considered
highly leveraged transactions, the availability of senior
loans for investment by the ETFs may be adversely
affected. In addition, such requirements or restrictions
could reduce or eliminate sources of financing for
certain borrowers. This would increase the risk of
default. If legislation or federal or state regulators
require financial institutions to dispose of senior loans
that are considered highly leveraged transactions or
subject such senior loans to increased regulatory
scrutiny, financial institutions may determine to sell
such senior loans. Such sales could result in
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depressed prices. If an ETF attempts to sell a senior
loan at a time when a financial institution is engaging in
such a sale, the price an ETF could get for the senior
loan may be adversely affected.

Some senior loans are subject to the risk that a
court, pursuant to fraudulent conveyance or other
similar laws, could subordinate the senior loans to
presently existing or future indebtedness of the
borrower or take other action detrimental to lenders.
Such court action could under certain circumstances
include invalidation of senior loans. Any lender, which
could include an ETF, is subject to the risk that a court
could find the lender liable for damages in a claim by a
borrower arising under the common laws of tort or
contracts or anti-fraud provisions of certain securities
laws for actions taken or omitted to be taken by the
lenders under the relevant terms of a loan agreement or
in connection with actions with respect to the collateral
underlying the senior loan.

Discount Securities. Certain of the securities held
by the ETFs in the Portfolio may have been acquired at
a market discount from par value at maturity. The
coupon interest rates on the discount securities at the
time they were purchased and deposited in the ETFs
were lower than the current market interest rates for
newly issued securities of comparable rating and type. If
such interest rates for newly issued comparable
securities increase, the market discount of previously
issued securities will become greater, and if such
interest rates for newly issued comparable securities
decline, the market discount of previously issued
securities will be reduced, other things being equal.
Investors should also note that the value of securities
purchased at a market discount will increase in value
faster than securities purchased at a market premium if
interest rates decrease. Conversely, if interest rates
increase, the value of securities purchased at a market
discount will decrease faster than securities purchased
at a market premium. In addition, if interest rates rise,
the prepayment risk of higher yielding, premium
securities and the prepayment benefit for lower yielding,
discount securities will be reduced. Market discount
attributable to interest changes does not indicate a lack
of market confidence in the issue. 

Premium Securities. Certain of the securities held
by the ETFs in the Portfolio may have been acquired at
a market premium from par value at maturity. The
coupon interest rates on the premium securities at the
time they were purchased by the ETF were higher than
the current market interest rates for newly issued
securities of comparable rating and type. If such interest
rates for newly issued and otherwise comparable
securities decrease, the market premium of previously
issued securities will be increased, and if such interest
rates for newly issued comparable securities increase,
the market premium of previously issued securities will
be reduced, other things being equal. The current
returns of securities trading at a market premium are
initially higher than the current returns of comparable
securities of a similar type issued at currently prevailing
interest rates because premium securities tend to
decrease in market value as they approach maturity
when the face amount becomes payable. Because part
of the purchase price is thus returned not at maturity
but through current income payments, early redemption
of a premium security at par or early prepayments of
principal will result in a reduction in yield. Redemption
pursuant to cal l  provisions general ly wi l l ,  and
redemption pursuant to sinking ETF provisions may,
occur at times when the redeemed securities have an
offering side valuation which represents a premium over
par or for original issue discount securities a premium
over the accreted value. 

Liquidity. Whether or not the securities in the
Portfolio are listed on an exchange, the securities may
delist from the exchange or principally trade in an
over-the-counter market. As a result, the existence of a
liquid trading market could depend on whether dealers
wil l make a market in the securit ies. We cannot
guarantee that dealers will maintain a market or that any
market will be liquid. The value of the securities could
fall if trading markets are limited or absent.

Additional Units. The Sponsor may create
additional Units of the Portfolio by depositing into the
Portfolio additional securities or cash with instructions
to purchase additional securities. A deposit could result
in a dilution of your investment and anticipated income
because of fluctuations in the price of the securities
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between the time of the deposit and the purchase of
the securities and because the Portfolio will pay
brokerage or acquisition fees.

Voting. Only the Trustee may sell or vote the
securities in the Portfolio. While you may sell or redeem
your Units, you may not sell or vote the securities in
your Portfolio. The Trustee will vote the underlying ETFs
in the same general proportion as shares held by other
shareholders. The Sponsor will instruct the Trustee how
to vote the securities in your Portfolio, if any. The
Trustee will vote the securities in the same general
proportion as shares held by other shareholders if the
Sponsor fails to provide instructions.

SPONSOR INFORMATION
Invesco Capital Markets, Inc. is the Sponsor of your

Portfolio. The Sponsor is a wholly owned subsidiary of
Invesco Advisers, Inc. (“Invesco Advisers”). Invesco
Advisers is an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of
Invesco Ltd., a leading independent global investment
manager that provides a wide range of investment
strategies and vehicles to its retail, institutional and high
net worth clients around the globe. The Sponsor’s
principal office is located at 11 Greenway Plaza,
Houston, Texas 77046-1173. As of December 31,
2022, the total stockholders’ equity of Invesco Capital
Markets, Inc. was $92,405,896.83 (unaudited). The
current assets under management and supervision by
Invesco Ltd. and its aff i l iates were valued at
approximately $1,409.2 billion as of December 31,
2022. (This paragraph relates only to the Sponsor and
not to your Portfolio or to any other Series thereof. The
information is included herein only for the purpose of
informing investors as to the financial responsibility of
the Sponsor and its ability to carry out its contractual
obligations. More detailed financial information will be
made available by the Sponsor upon request).

The Sponsor and your Portfolio have adopted a code
of ethics requiring Invesco Ltd.’s employees who have
access to information on Portfolio transactions to report
personal securities transactions. The purpose of the
code is to avoid potential conflicts of interest and to
prevent fraud, deception or misconduct with respect to
your Portfolio. 

If the Sponsor shall fail to perform any of its duties
under the Trust Agreement or become incapable of
acting or shall become bankrupt or its affairs are taken
over by public authorities, then the Trustee may
(i ) appoint a successor Sponsor at rates of
compensation deemed by the Trustee to be reasonable
and not exceeding amounts prescribed by the
Securities and Exchange Commission, (ii) terminate the
Trust Agreement and liquidate the Portfolio as provided
therein or (i i i ) continue to act as Trustee without
terminating the Trust Agreement.

TRUSTEE INFORMATION
The Trustee is The Bank of New York Mellon, a trust

company organized under the laws of New York. The
Bank of New York Mellon has its principal unit
investment trust division offices at 240 Greenwich
Street - 22W, New York, New York 10286, (800) 856-
8487. The Bank of New York Mellon is subject to
supervision and examination by the Superintendent of
Banks of the State of New York and the Board of
Governors of the Federal Reserve System, and its
deposits are insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance
Corporation to the extent permitted by law.

The duties of the Trustee are primarily ministerial in
nature. It did not part icipate in the selection of
Securities for the Portfolio.

In accordance with the Trust Agreement, the Trustee
shall keep proper books of record and account of all
transactions at its office for the Portfolio. Such records
shall include the name and address of, and the number
of Units of the Portfolio held by, every Unitholder. Such
books and records shall be open to inspection by any
Unitholder at all reasonable times during the usual
business hours. The Trustee shall make such annual or
other reports as may from time to time be required
under any applicable state or federal statute, rule or
regulation. The Trustee is required to keep a certified
copy or duplicate original of the Trust Agreement on file
in its office available for inspection at all reasonable
t imes during the usual business hours by any
Unitholder, together with a current list of the Securities
held in the Portfolio. 
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Under the Trust Agreement, the Trustee or any
successor trustee may resign and be discharged of
its responsibilities created by the Trust Agreement by
executing an instrument in writing and filing the same
with the Sponsor. The Trustee or successor trustee
must mail a copy of the notice of resignation to all
Unitholders then of record, not less than 60 days
before the date specified in such notice when such
resignation is to take effect. The Sponsor upon
receiving notice of such resignation is obligated to
appoint a successor trustee promptly. If, upon such
resignation, no successor trustee has been appointed
and has accepted the appointment within 30 days
after notification, the retiring Trustee may apply to a
court of competent jurisdiction for the appointment of
a successor. The Sponsor may remove the Trustee
and appoint a successor trustee as provided in the
Trust Agreement at any time with or without cause.
Notice of such removal and appointment shall be
mailed to each Unitholder by the Sponsor. Upon
execut ion of  a wr i t ten acceptance of  such
appointment by such successor trustee, all the rights,
powers, duties and obligations of the original trustee
shall vest in the successor. The resignation or removal
of  a Trustee becomes effect ive only when the
successor trustee accepts its appointment as such or
when a court of competent jurisdiction appoints a
successor trustee.

Any corporation into which a Trustee may be
merged or with which it may be consolidated, or any
corporat ion resul t ing f rom any merger or
consolidation to which a Trustee shall be a party, shall
be the successor trustee. The Trustee must be a
banking corporation organized under the laws of the
United States or any state and having at all times an
aggregate capital, surplus and undivided profits of not
less than $5,000,000.

TAXATION
The prospectus contains a discussion of certain U.S.

federal income tax issues concerning the Portfolio and
the purchase, ownership and disposition of Portfolio
Units. The discussion below supplements the
prospectus discussion and is qualified in its entirety by

the prospectus discussion. Prospective investors
should consult their own tax advisors with regard to the
federal tax consequences of the purchase, ownership,
or disposition of Portfolio Units, as well as the tax
consequences arising under the laws of any state,
locality, non-U.S. country, or other taxing jurisdiction.

The federal income tax summary below and in the
prospectus is based in part on the advice of counsel to
the Sponsor. The IRS could disagree with any
conclusions set forth in these discussions. In addition,
our counsel was not asked to review, and has not
reached a conclusion with respect to the federal income
tax treatment of the assets to be held by the Portfolio. 

The Portfolio intends to elect and to qualify annually
as a regulated investment company under the Internal
Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”) and
to comply with applicable distribution requirements so
that it will not pay federal income tax on income and
capital gains distributed to its Unitholders.

To qualify for the favorable U.S. federal income tax
treatment generally accorded to regulated investment
companies, the Portfolio must, among other things,
(a) derive in each taxable year at least 90% of its gross
income from dividends, interest, payments with respect to
securities loans and gains from the sale or other
disposition of stock, securities or foreign currencies or
other income derived with respect to its business of
investing in such stock, securities or currencies, and net
income from qualified publicly traded partnerships;
(b) diversify its holdings so that, at the end of each quarter
of the taxable year, (i) at least 50% of the market value of
the Portfolio’s assets is represented by cash and cash
items (including receivables), U.S. government securities,
the securities of other regulated investment companies
and other securities, with such other securities of any one
issuer generally limited for the purposes of this calculation
to an amount not greater than 5% of the value of the
Portfolio’s total assets and not greater than 10% of the
outstanding voting securities of such issuer, and (ii) not
more than 25% of the value of its total assets is invested
in the securities (other than U.S. government securities or
the securities of other regulated investment companies) of
any one issuer, or two or more issuers which the Portfolio
controls (by owning 20% or more of the issuer’s
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outstanding voting securities) and which are engaged in
the same, similar or related trades or businesses, or the
securities of qualified publicly traded partnerships; and (c)
distribute at least 90% of its investment company taxable
income (which includes, among other items, dividends,
interest and net short-term capital gains in excess of net
long-term capital losses but excludes net capital gain, if
any) and at least 90% of its net tax-exempt interest
income, if any, each taxable year.

As a regulated investment company, the Portfolio
generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax
on its investment company taxable income (as that term
is defined in the Code, but without regard to the
deduction for dividends paid) and net capital gain (the
excess of net long-term capital gain over net short-term
capital loss), if any, that it distributes to Unitholders. The
Portfolio intends to distribute to its Unitholders, at least
annually, substantially all of its investment company
taxable income and net capital gain. If the Portfolio
retains any net capital gain or investment company
taxable income, it will generally be subject to federal
income tax at regular corporate rates on the amount
retained. In addition, amounts not distributed on a timely
basis in accordance with a calendar year distribution
requirement are subject to a nondeductible 4% excise
tax unless, generally, the Portfolio distributes during each
calendar year an amount equal to the sum of (1) at least
98% of its ordinary income (not taking into account any
capital gains or losses) for the calendar year, (2) at least
98.2% of its capital gains in excess of its capital losses
(adjusted for certain ordinary losses) for the one-year
period ending October 31 of the calendar year, and (3)
any ordinary income and capital gains for previous years
that were not distributed or taxed during those years. To
prevent application of the excise tax, the Portfolio
intends to make its distributions in accordance with the
calendar year distribution requirement. Further, if the
Portfolio retains any net capital gain, the Portfolio may
designate the retained amount as undistributed capital
gains in a notice to Unitholders who, if subject to federal
income tax on long-term capital gains, (i) will be required
to include in income for federal income tax purposes, as
long-term capital gain, their share of such undistributed
amount, and ( i i )  wil l  be entit led to credit their

proportionate share of the tax paid by the Portfolio
against their federal income tax liabilities, if any, and to
claim refunds to the extent the credit exceeds such
liabilities. A distribution will be treated as paid on
December 31 of the current calendar year if it is declared
by the Portfolio in October, November or December with
a record date in such a month and paid by the Portfolio
during January of the following calendar year. These
distributions will be taxable to Unitholders in the calendar
year in which the distributions are declared, rather than
the calendar year in which the distributions are received.
There is no assurance that distributions made by your
Portfolio will be sufficient to eliminate all taxes on the
Trust for all periods. Your Portfolio may make taxable
distributions to you even during periods in which the
value of your Units has declined.

If the Portfolio failed to qualify as a regulated
investment company or failed to satisfy the 90%
distribution requirement in any taxable year, the Portfolio
would be taxed as an ordinary corporation on its
taxable income (even if such income were distributed to
its Unitholders) and all distributions out of earnings and
profits would be taxable to Unitholders as ordinary
dividend income. 

Your Portfolio may be required to withhold as backup
withholding federal income tax at the backup
withholding rate on all taxable distributions payable to
you i f  you fai l  to provide your correct taxpayer
identification number or to make required certifications,
or if the IRS indicates that you are subject to backup
withholding. Backup withholding is not an additional
tax. Any amounts withheld may be credited against
your federal income tax liability if you provide the
required information or certification.

If the Portfolio is treated as holding directly or
indirectly 10 percent or more of the combined voting
power or value of the stock of a foreign corporation,
and all U.S. shareholders collectively own more than 50
percent of the vote or value of the stock of such
corporation, the foreign corporation may be treated as a
“controlled foreign corporation” (a “CFC”) for U.S.
federal income tax purposes. In such circumstances,
the Portfolio will be required to include certain types of
passive income and certain other types of income
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relating to insurance, sales and services with related
parties and oil related income in the Portfolio’s taxable
income whether or not such income is distributed. 

PORTFOLIO TERMINATION
The Portfolio may be liquidated at any time by

consent of Unitholders representing 66 2/3% of the
Units of the Portfolio then outstanding or by the
Trustee when the value of the Securities owned by
the Portfolio, as shown by any evaluation, is less than
$500,000 ($3,000,000 if the value of the Portfolio has
exceeded $15,000,000) .  The Port fo l io wi l l  be
liquidated by the Trustee in the event that a sufficient
number of Units of the Portfolio not yet sold are
tendered for redemption by the Sponsor, so that the
net worth of the Portfolio would be reduced to less
than 40% of the value of the Securities at the time
they were deposited in the Portfolio. If the Portfolio is
liquidated because of the redemption of unsold Units
by the Sponsor, the Sponsor will refund to each
purchaser of Units the entire sales charge paid by
such purchaser. The Trust Agreement will terminate
upon the sale or other disposition of the last Security
held thereunder, but in no event wil l it continue
beyond the Mandatory Termination Date.

Commencing during the period beginning nine
business days prior to, and no later than, the Mandatory
Termination Date, Securities will begin to be sold in
connection with the termination of the Portfolio. The
Sponsor will determine the manner, timing and execution
of the sales of the Securities. The Sponsor shall direct the
liquidation of the Securities in such manner as to
effectuate orderly sales and a minimal market impact. In
the event the Sponsor does not so direct, the Securities
shall be sold within a reasonable period and in such
manner as the Trustee, in its sole discretion, shall
determine. Unitholders will receive a cash distribution from
the sale of the remaining Securities within a reasonable
time following the Mandatory Termination Date. The
Trustee will deduct from the ETFs of the Portfolio any
accrued costs, expenses, advances or indemnities
provided by the Trust Agreement, including estimated
compensation of the Trustee, costs of liquidation and any
amounts required as a reserve to provide for payment of

any applicable taxes or other governmental charges. Any
sale of Securities in the Portfolio upon termination may
result in a lower amount than might otherwise be realized
if such sale were not required at such time. The Trustee
will then distribute to each Unitholder of the Portfolio his
pro rata share of the balance of the Income and Capital
Accounts of the Portfolio.

The Sponsor may, but is not obligated to, offer for
sale units of a subsequent series of the Portfolio. There
is, however, no assurance that units of any new series
of the Portfolio will be offered for sale at that time, or if
offered, that there will be sufficient units available for
sale to meet the requests of any or all Unitholders.

Within 60 days of the final distribution Unitholders will
be furnished a final distribution statement of the amount
distributable. At such time as the Trustee in its sole
discretion will determine that any amounts held in
reserve are no longer necessary, it will make distribution
thereof to Unitholders in the same manner.
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